CULTURE NL BOARD MEETING

 MINUTE OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

HELD IN

MEETING ROOM, MOTHERWELL CONCERT HALL AND THEATRE

ON MONDAY 20 January 2014 AT 1.00PM

Present:


Heather McVey (Chair)





Tom Curley




Allan Graham





Karen Fleming





Michael McPake





John Lambert





Alan Stevenson





Harry Curran





Adam Smith

Alison Denvir 

In Attendance:


Jillian Ferrie, Culture NL Manager
Paul Hughes, Head of Financial Services

Lizanne McMurrich, Head of Community Information and Learning

Alison Mathieson, Culture NL Finance Manager

Joanne Saunders, Solicitor, North Lanarkshire Council

Daryle Cochrane, Trainee Solicitor, North Lanarkshire Council 

Apologies:


June Murray, Executive Director of Corporate Services





Scott Lamond




Jim Law

1)  Draft minutes of previous meeting

JF clarified that she is meeting with Internal Audit to further discuss the requirements of the governance audit.
2)  Matters arising from the draft minutes

There were no matters arising.  

Harry Curran Proposed and Michael McPake Seconded.

3) Proposed efficiency savings 2014/15

AM presented the efficiency savings report to the Board and outlined that the bulk of the budget is within staffing and property and as such it is difficult to make savings within these areas without closures or loss of staff.

Point 2.1
A query was raised regarding the savings target of £695,000.  It was advised that this is in line with NLC’S 3 year approved programme and explained that the £695,000 goes to 0 in year 3.  Culture NL needs to adopt a reserve policy. It was noted that cost pressures include the pay award of 1% and the fuel uplift.

Clarification was sought regarding OSCR’s position is in respect of a reserve policy.
AM clarified that this is not fixed and that the guidance states trustees need to take a prudent approach and consider the relevant risks.  It was pointed out that the amount should be a certain percentage of Culture NL’s income and that the reserve policy can only be created from under spend.  PH recommended that Culture NL devise a reserves policy that fits their needs.
AM advised that two members of staff are undertaking an energy review and the Board can expect a paper to this effect near summer time.  

Alison Mathieson highlighted the capital improvement programme and noted that Culture NL may need to invest over and above to drive revenue savings.
Clarification was sought on the extent of the catering overspend and it was noted the need for catering to become more efficient. As this is a historic issue, commitment was given that NLC will bridge this funding gap in year 1.

Point 2.2
It was advised that savings can be secured from the CultureNL set up budget.
Point 2.3
With regard to rates relief AM advised that NLC currently pays full rates on combined space despite the fact that the buildings are classed as separate units.  PH pointed out that future charitable relief could lead to £200 k further savings.

Point 2.4
Clarification was sought regarding which Eastfield was being discussed.   The Chair confirmed it was Cumbernauld and an enquiry was made regarding what happened to staff posts following closure of the library. One post was deleted and all other staff redeployed.

A query was made regarding the value of the library budget and it was advised that it is between £4 and £5 million.

An enquiry was made about the proposed reduced use of mobile phones and it was advised that a number of mobiles are no longer required.

The Unions response in respect to potential reduced overtime was queried and it was advised that this is something which will be pursued at JCC meetings.
There was concern expressed that reduction may impact on service and have adverse effects.

In response it was indicated that any reduction would be beneficial involving gathering a number of 2 hour posts to create one substantive post and so making things more efficient.

The Board was assured that there will be an explicit paper issued if there are any proposed changes to opening hours.

Michael McPake left the meeting at 1.55 pm 

Point 2.5

There is a requirement for CultureNL to explore more efficient ways of staffing buildings.  Savings can be made by creating more posts.
The point of schools being used as Councillors surgeries was raised as it would be less expensive to do if the building was already being used for something else. JF explained that alternative locations are currently being suggested where appropriate and where none are available, schools will be used.  
Point 2.6

A view was expressed that the projected turnover figure looks low and AM advised that caution has been built into this figure.  

Point 2.7
Currently enhanced over time rates are paid to staff primary schools and it was suggested that a full review of the schools with the highest costs be undertaken in consultation with users.
JF requested that the Board prioritise the work to be undertaken by the Facilities Team with regard to efficiency savings.
Point 2.8

It was advised that in order to maximise energy efficiency Culture NL will need to spend to save.  It was noted two staff members are experienced in energy efficiency and will be asked to take things forward.    
Point 2.9

It was advised that a further paper will be brought to the Board which will provide an analysis of properties which will assess the capacity; suitability; and condition - categorising the buildings from A – D.  It was advised that there will be a focus on properties categorised C and D.  Community transfer may be further considered and leases can be terminated on inefficient buildings if required.
The view was expressed that CultureNL does not want to drive people away by increasing letting prices.  
The Chair expressed her thanks to the staff for the work they have put in up to this stage in respect of gathering information and preparing papers

Point 2.11

The point was raised that although closures of buildings save on property, there is a corresponding loss of income.
3:  Decisions Required
Decision 2 was agreed.

Decision 3 was rejected.

It was agreed that the board look at properties within the C and D category and look at potential improvements/closures.  

The Chair suggested that clarity be sought in respect of decision 5 which was agreed.

PH suggested identifying opportunities more specifically in respect of decision 6.  This was agreed.

Decision 7 was agreed.
The next meeting will be held on 24th February 2014.   

The Chair pointed out that due to the short space of time between this meeting and the next, there is unlikely to be a turnaround in terms of providing the further information arising from discussion.  

AOCB
The matter of appointing the Employee Director was raised and JF responded that along with the Senior HR Officer she will be arranging an employee ballot to address this.  

The Chair then thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting.
